City of Cambridge

Regular Meeting

April 10, 2017
7:00 p.m.

A regular meeting of the Cambridge City Council was held on April 10, 2017 at Cambridge City Hall. Mayor Rhodes called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Mayor Nanette Rhodes, Council President Cy Wert, Verl Cate, Jeff Chance, and Jon Andersen.  Also present were Sandra McKee City Clerk-Treasurer, Ernie Houghton Public Works Superintendent, Andy Gehrke of Holladay Engineering, Jim Birdsall, John Sachtjen, Ron Jaeger, Kris Jaeger, Dean Page, Richard Trost, and Nina Hawkins.
Welcome & Flag Salute – Mayor Rhodes welcomed patrons to the meeting and 
Jeff Chance led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Consent Agenda – Verl Cate made a motion to approve the consent agenda (approve current agenda, approve minutes of the regular city council meeting, and approve payment of bills) and add #3 Discuss Burning Ordinance, #13 to 911 Report – Jeff Chance and to renumber with these additions.  Jeff Chance seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

ICDBG Sponsor for Cambridge Fire District Project – John Sachtjen, Chairman of the Cambridge Fire District and Jim Birdsall, a grant administrator discussed with the council having the City of Cambridge sponsor the Cambridge Fire District for an Idaho Community Development Block Grant.  Cities or counties must be the sponsors for these grants.  After some discussion Cy Wert made a motion seconded by Verl Cate to sponsor the Cambridge Fire District for an Idaho Community Development Block Grant.  The motion was voted on and passed unanimously.
Discuss Burning Ordinance – Fire Chief Dean Page was present to discuss the burn ordinance currently in place with the council.  Also present were Fire District Commissioners John Sachtjen and Ron Jaeger.  Notice will be put in the paper and in utility bills to remind residents of the need to have permission from the fire chief or his designee to burn between June 1 and October 31 of each year.  The fire chief will talk with a few previous offenders to remind them this ordinance is going to be enforced.
Holladay Engineering Report - Transportation, Streets, Roads, Water System and Wastewater System – Andy Gehrke of Holladay Engineering reported that ITD has approved the Community Choices of Idaho Sidewalk and Drainage project for bidding.  The bid opening is scheduled for May 3.  The construction period will be approximately June to October depending on the ITD review times.  A pre-construction meeting was held April 10th on the Wastewater Phase 2 Project.  The construction start date is yet to be determined, likely July or early August.  Holladay Engineering hopes to have draft reports by the end of April on the Well 1 Arsenic Treatment Project Preliminary Engineering Report and Environmental Report.
Community Choices of Idaho Sidewalk & Drainage Project – Supplemental Agreement for Bidding Services -   Andy Gehrke of Holladay Engineering presented the council with a Supplemental Agreement for Bidding Services for the project.  The city would like to take care of the bidding phase of the project and would like help with this part.  Jon Andersen made a motion to approve the Supplemental Agreement for Bidding Services from Holladay Engineering in the amount of $3,300.00.  Verl Cate seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Wastewater Improvement Project Phase 2 – Administrative Bill #3 and Progress Report #11 – Jim Birdsall presented the council with a current progress report and billing for the Wastewater Phase 2 project.  Jeff Chance made a motion to approve Administrative Bill #3 and Progress Report #11.  Cy Wert seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Fair Housing Proclamation – Mayor Rhodes made a proclamation that April is Fair Housing Month in the City of Cambridge.  She read the full proclamation into record.  The proclamation will be published in the paper.
Well #1 Arsenic Preliminary Engineering Report – Holladay Engineering Payment Application #4 – Verl Cate made a motion to approve Holladay Engineering Payment Application #4.  Jeff Chance seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Wastewater Treatment Facility Lagoon 3 – Discussion was held regarding Lagoon 3.  Materials Testing Inc. had completed a seepage test on Lagoon 3 and issued a stamped report in Oct 2016 showing an average seepage test of 0.118 in./day, which is below the 0.125 in./day limit.  The Department of Environmental Quality issued a review letter dated March 29, 2017, stating days with precipitation are not high quality data and removing this data shows seepage rate exceeds the limit, which triggers corrective action.  The city has issued a response letter to DEQ asking for clarification and re-evaluation.  If corrective action is required rates may have to go up to pay for the project.
Visitors Guide – The council reviewed the ad the Weiser Signal American had made for the city for the Visitors Guide.  City Clerk Sandra McKee suggested they may want to consider removing the city logo and adding the Hells Canyon Scenic Byway sign since Cambridge would now be included in that.  Travelers would probably identify with that sign more than the city logo as it is only used in a little bit of paperwork.  Jeff Chance made a motion seconded by Jon Andersen to use the HCSB sign with Idaho and not Oregon on it instead of the city logo.  The motion was voted on and passed unanimously.  
August Solar Eclipse – There was nothing to report as of now.  Jon Andersen and Sandra McKee plan on attending the Commercial Club meeting this Thursday night to learn more of their plans and try to answer questions.
Use of ROW & Sidewalks for Hells Canyon Days and in General – The council discussed the use of city right-of-ways and sidewalks.  The council would like to create an ordinance later this year addressing this issue.  Until an ordinance is passed the council would just like to remind everyone that the sidewalks must be left to be ADA compliant and a 6 ft. unobstructed walkway is required.
911 Report – Jeff Chance – Councilmember Jeff Chance reported on the meeting of the 911 Board he had attended on April 5.  He reported that the Stergil Repeater was up and running.  It covers areas that were not able to be covered before.  It runs on different frequencies as well.  Jeff also noted that the budget is fairly tight and they were changing the way radios were taken care of.  Now each department will need to purchase their own instead of the 911 board.  The next board meeting will be held on July 5th in Midvale.
Adjourn – Verl Cate made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Jon Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion was voted on and passed unanimously with the meeting adjourning at 10:07 p.m.

____________________________________       ________________________________

     Sandra McKee, City Clerk-Treasurer

   Nanette T. Rhodes, Mayor
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